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I have been asked to discuss what the international community could do, about the 
political situation in Venezuela   --particularly in view of the upcoming elections.    We 
know how dramatic and depressing the political and economic situation is: There is no 
separation and independence of powers; political persecution and incarceration (78 
political prisoners) are frequent and pervasive;  press harassment and confiscation reign;  
fundamental freedoms are constantly violated; electoral authorities and elections are 
questionable if not fraudulent, corruption and narco-trafficking and impunity are 
rampant; the rule of law does not exist.  The socio-economic situation has become 
untenable, with a deep economic recession, 150% inflation and widespread scarcity of 
food and medicine, in addition to unparalleled high levels of crime and violence.   
 
I.  But first, let me explain what I mean by the international community.   I am thinking 
mostly of the Inter-American democratic community;  that is, those governments of the 
Americas, politicians, intellectuals,  media members, international bureaucrats and 
NGOs, that are committed to fundamental republican, representative,  democratic  
institutions, values and practices. 
 
Since the mid 1980s, with the return of democracy to the hemisphere, the nation-states of 
this inter-American democratic community reached a fundamental consensus and 
commitment to, collectively, defend and promote democracy in the hemisphere.  
 
Through the OAS, they developed several legal/diplomatic norms and instruments  to  
that effect.     First, they reformed the original OAS Charter in 1985, to include the 
promotion of democracy as one of its main purposes. Secondly, in 1989,  an OAS  
General Assembly Resolution on Democracy and Electoral Observation, instructed the 
Secretary General to organize electoral observations at the request of a Member State. 
Thirdly, In 1991 Member States passed a Resolution entitled “Representative 
Democracy,” in which Member States committed themselves to take joint and immediate 
action to protect democracy where is was threatened or interrupted.   This Resolution was 
applied successfully in Haiti in 1991, Peru in 1992, Guatemala in 1993, and Paraguay in 
1996. Fourthly, in 1992 they amended the OAS Charter again, now to suspend a Member 
State whose governments emerged from a coup d’ etat.  This provision was applied to 
Honduras in 2009. 
 
And finally, in 2001 all Member States approved  the Inter-American  Democratic 
Charter (IADC),  which incorporates in one single document all of the above instruments.  



Signinificantely, in it,  they established that “the peoples of the Amcas have a right to 
democracy and their govts the obligation to promote it and defend it.” The Charter also 
defines democracy as representative and identifies its main principles and values, 
including the separation and independence of powers, free and fair elections, respect for 
human rights; respect for minorities and for fundamental freedoms, and others.  
  
Thus, the inter-Am democratic community has a set of norms and instruments for the 
promo and defense of democracy, which can and should be applied,  whenever there is a 
an alteration of the democratic order in a Member State.  
 
II.  So, how does Venezuela fit in this inter-American democratic community?   
 
As we kwon, the chavista regime is becoming increasingly authoritarian, to say the least. 
It and its supporters claim that Venezuela is a legitimate democracy --presumably  
because the chavistas have been wining elections  for about  15 years – no matter how 
questionable they are.  But winning elections, without governing democratically does not 
make a democracy. 
 
Since its radicalization and cubanization, the chavista regime has broken Venezuela’s 
commitment to the IADC  and  the American  Convention on Human Rights (ACHR). 
And to the disappointment of many, the regime has had the support of  the Bolivarian 
Alliance, including Bolivia, Ecuador, Nicaragua and some Caribbean countries belonging 
to Petro Caribe (like Antigua and Barbuda, Dominica, Grenada, Saint Kitts and 
Nevis,  Saint Lucia, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Hati and the Dominican Republic) 
plus, the significant political/diplomatic  support of Argentina, Brazil and Uruguay. 
 
The alliance has indeed prevented any collective discussion of the political situation in 
Venezuela at the Organization, as, for example, when Panamá attempted to have Maria 
Corina Machado speak to the Permanent Council; or as in this past August, when it voted 
down to have a Meeting of Foreign Ministers on the Colombian-Venezuelan border crisis  
--a crisis unleashed  by the forced deportation of thousands of Colombians living in 
Venezuela. 
 
This chavista regime’s behavior and that of its allies have essentially fragmented the 
democratic inter-American community as well as the OAS.  It has basically paralyzed the 
Organization, as well as those Member States that are still fully committed to democracy, 
to the IADC and to the Organization itself. They have abused the principle of non-
intervention to protect Venezuela from criticism of its violations of the IADC and the 
ACHR. 
 



And by the way, in addition to this border crisis, the regime has also rekindled the border 
conflict with Guyana (over the Esequibo territory), to divert attention from the political 
and economic crisis,  and  to manipulate the  December elections  --as current polls give 
the opposition a wide lead. The regime’s aggressiveness is typical of dictatorships losing 
their power.  
	  
The regime has also developed unclear and suspicious relations with Iran, a country 
which, according to media reports (Veja, Clarin), has used the chavistas to launder 
money for President Cristina Kirchner’s government and her electoral campaign in 2011;   
and rumors have it that Venezuela and Iran have been implicated in a suspicious death of 
Argentine prosecutor, Alberto Nisman, at the beginning of the year, who reportedly was 
about to reveal Kirchner’s involvement in a cover-up  to protect Iranians authorities 
responsible for the  devastating bombing  the  Israeli Argentine Association  (AMIA) in 
Buenos Aires in 1994 --so that they could precede with a deal involving oil for grain,  and 
cash for nuclear technology. We also know how close the chavistas and the kirchneristas 
are.  Venezuela, of course, bought Argentine bonds for 8billion dollars bet 2007-2008, 
and the two have signed more than 70  trade agreements. 
 
In terms of regional peace and security, concern has arisen for the increase in military 
cooperation with Russia --with the chavista regime buying arms and sophisticated 
weapons systems (2billion dollars) and conducting joint military/naval exercises. Another 
obvious concern is the money laundering and narco-trafficking that reportedly originates 
in, or comes through Venezuela, with the consent, if not the involvement of members of 
the military and the regime.  And there is abundant evidence of the regime providing 
sanctuary for the FARC and the National Liberation Army (ELN) and their leaders.   
 
Moreover, Chavez and Maduro have dismissed and chastised the Organization as useless, 
obsolete, anachronistic and as an instrument of U.S. imperialism. And they have accused 
its Inter-American Human Rigths Commission’s (IAHRC) reports on human rights 
violation in Venezuela, as a campaign against the country, at the direction of the United 
States.  In 2012, Chavez even withdrew from the ACHR. 
 
And the regime has also rejected an OAS electoral observation mission (EOM) --one of 
the most recognized and useful instruments the Organization has for the promotion of 
democracy. 
 
President Correa of Ecuador and President Morales of Bolivia, have followed this line of 
attack against the OAS and its IAHRC, and sadly, so have Argentina and Brazil which 
benefited from its work during the years of military repression.  Chavez and Maduro have 
frequently accused OAS Secretary General Gaviria and  Secretary General Insulza of 



interfering in Venezuela’s internal affairs;  and  recently Maduro, and his ex foreign 
minister, Elias Jaua, have called Secretary General Almagro a  traitor  and  an enemy of 
Venezuela. 	    The sad thing about  this,  is that,  most Member States  have not reacted to 
these attacks on the OAS --as though the OAS  does not belong to them,  or as if they 
have not elected its Secretary General. 
 
III.  So, What to do?    What should the inter-American democratic community and the 
opposition in Venezuela do?   to get the chavista regime to stop violating human and 
political rights,   to invite an OAS EOM,  and to make sure that elections are free and fair.  
 
There are several dos and don'ts:  
 
a) Some don’ts, first.  Do not ask the OAS SG to take action,  or to send an EOM, or  
even call  a meeting of the PC to discuss the Venezuelan situation, invoking the IADC. 
The Secretary General does not have the independence, nor the power to do any of that,  
without the request or the consent of Venezuela  or the  member states.  He cannot even 
visit a country without it,  much less send a mission. Of course he may speak up; he may 
use the power of the pulpit. But he cannot act alone; he needs the consent and support of 
Member States. 
 
And do not ask the OAS, in the abstract, to condemn or take action against the 
regime.   The Organization is not a supra-national entity, it is an in inter-governmental 
organization, and as such it cannot act independent of its members.  Its performance 
depends on the state of relations among them. It works well, when there is consensus or a 
winning coalition of at least 18 members.  
	  
The same holds for UNASUR or CELAC. They perform on consensus. UNASUR, for 
example, could not so far hold a meeting on the Venezuelan-Colombia border crisis, 
because there was no consensus for it either…. 
	  
b) Now, let me suggest some dos. 
 
1. First, lobby Presidents and Foreign Ministers of countries which do not sympathize 
with the chavista regime. This is where the pressure should begin.   It is the political 
leadership at this level,  that can or should initiate a process of challenging the chavista 
regime,  and of building the necessary consensus and/or the wining majority at the OAS,  
to at least begin a collective assessment  of the democratic erosion  in Venezuela.  It is 
they who can or should instruct their ambassadors at the OAS, to negotiate a collective 
pronouncement on Venezuela’s deteriorating democracy. Ambassadors will not act on 
their own, without instructions. 



 
2. Second, talk also to their legislative bodies and political parties, to NGOs, and the 
media.  Ask them to pressure the regime to invite the OAS and the EU to observe the 
elections;  to free political prisoners; to stop harassing the opposition and the independent 
press; and to honor Venezuela’s commitment to the IADC. Some opposition leaders have 
already engaged in this efforts, but it needs better follow-up and a better integrated 
communication strategy. Also, ask them to pressure and instruct the UNASUR’s 
Secretariat,  to not just accompany the electoral process, but to organize a rigorous EOM,  
composed of electoral authorities and experts from UNASUR’s  Member States.    
	  
3. Third, the inter-American democratic community should also provide financial and 
technical assistance to the opposition and relevant NGOs,  so that they can develop an 
adequate domestic capacity to observe the electoral process --to prevent fraud.	   
 
4. Forth, in countries whose governments sympathize with, if not support the chavista 
regime, visit, lobby and pressure the democratic opposition leaders, such as national 
legislators or regional parliamentarians.    
  
5. And fifth, keep visiting and informing the  OAS IAHRC, the UN Human Rights bodies 
and the EU Commissioner for Human Rights,  as well as  international NGOs, like 
Human Rights Watch,  and ask their officials to speak out against violations of Human 
Rights in Venezuela.  
 
Probably, the most receptive environment, to ask for support and action against to 
chavista regime, is the U.S. government (But be careful of what you wish for). Any 
pronouncement or sanctions by the U.S. government against the chavista regime, will 
likely elicit accusations of interventionism and de-stabilization attempts; and the 
opposition would likely be accused of treason. This is basically what happened with 
President Obama’s Executive Order in March of this year, targeting those chavistas 
responsible for violations of human and political rights and for significant public 
corruption. 
 
IV.  Let me finish now on a note of optimism.   Fortunately,  there are some voices within 
Latin America  that are beginning to challenge the chavistas’s violations of democratic 
norms and human rights. 
 
The governments of Costa Rica, Chile, Peru an Paraguay have recently expressed their 
concern  for those  violations  --particularly after the  unjustified sentencing of Leopoldo 
Lopez. 
  



Costa Rica, at a recent Permanent Council meeting, even suggested to Vzla that it should 
ask for an OAS EOM,  --so that every body will have greater confidence in the electoral 
process.   A remarkable challenge to the chavista regime.     In the same vein, the Chilean 
Foreign Ministry,  has recently expressed its concern about the incarceration of  Leopoldo 
and several student leaders, but also indicated that, expressing its concern cannot be 
considered an intervention in  Venezuela’s internal affairs, and that the protection of 
human rights and basic freedoms is every body’s obligation.  
 
Furthermore, recently, more than 30 ex-presidents signed a declaration in Bogota, voicing 
their concern with the erosion of democratic guarantees in  Venezuela;   expressing  their 
solidarity with Leopoldo and other political prisoners, and calling for clean and 
transparent elections.  
 
Similarly, Chilean, Brazilian, Colombian, Paraguayan, Peruvian and Uruguayan national 
legislators, as well as members of the Mercosur Parliament, have objected to the 
sentencing of Lopez, and have called for respect of human and political rights in 
Venezuela. 
 
And finally, even Secretary General Almagro recently gave  the chavistas a lecture on 
democracy,  in an open reply to Jaua’s insulting letter.  
 
I only wish that the same voices would be raised about the Cuban dictatorship. 
 
Hopefully, this resistance, to the excesses and abuses of the chavista regime, will grow,  
and  a renewed respect for democratic, republican  institutions, values and practices will 
predominate in the nation-states of the hemisphere. 
 
 


